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Distinguished members of the AU Peace and Security Council,  
 
Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
I would like to thank you for the great opportunity to brief you on the humanitarian 
challenges affecting the region and on the humanitarian situation in South Sudan and 
other conflict situations in Africa.  
 
Mr. Chairperson, 
 
During the past decade, much of Africa has recorded robust economic development, with 
growth rates in some countries far exceeding global averages and significant progress 
made by a number of countries in achieving the Millennium Development Goals. More 
children are in school today and more people are entering the middle-income class than 
ever before. National Governments are at the vanguard of this progress, demonstrating 
astute leadership and vision. The African Union has been instrumental in making this 
progress possible through its policies and mechanisms, particularly in peace and security, 
and in encouraging transparent governance at all levels. 
 
However, this commendable progress has not reached all countries, and there are 
crippling pockets of vulnerabilities that threaten to undermine the gains made. In 
particular, armed conflict in many countries of the continent continue to generate huge 
humanitarian needs and condemn the people caught up in the cross-fire to years, even 
decades, of poverty and misery. Indeed, armed conflict is the biggest driver of poverty, 
and a country plagued by armed conflict is fundamentally hampered in its potential for 
growth and prosperity.  
 
Mr. Chairperson, 
 
I have just come from a visit to South Sudan, where the suffering of the people in the 
year-long conflict has been enormous. Countless have perished, some brutally killed. 
Others have survived appalling abuses. I visited Lankien, in Jonglei, an area hard hit by 
conflict. There, I met a young boy of thirteen, who had lost both parents in the fighting 
and fled with his five younger siblings. He is just one of the 1.9 million people who have 
had to flee their homes and one of half a million children who have lost education during 
the past year in South Sudan. 
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Conflict has devastated economic activity and the provision of basic social services. 
Many of the displaced are now in camps either within the country or across international 
borders. Vulnerable people, including women and children live with the daily threat of 
abuse and gender-based violence. Boys face a never-ending threat of forced recruitment 
into fighting by all sides. 
 
I also visited Gambella in Ethiopia, which is unfortunately now home to over 190,000 
new South Sudanese refugees. Ethiopia has received almost 40 per cent of South Sudan's 
472,000 refugees since the outbreak of violence. Since the outbreak of violence, the rest 
have crossed into Kenya, Sudan and Uganda. 
 
I was encouraged by the generosity and resilience of the host communities who opened 
their doors and welcomed the South Sudanese civilians who lost everything, when they 
fled from the violence. I was also heartened by the generosity of the Ethiopian 
Government and the local authorities who, despite the large flow of refugees, have 
provided them with assistance. However, given the scale of the needs, resources and 
services are becoming stretched to the limit. 
 
Sadly, the testimonies I have heard from those affected by conflict in South Sudan are not 
unique. Millions of civilians, in the Central African Republic (CAR), the Democratic 
Republic of the Congo (DRC), Mali and elsewhere suffer a similar fate. 
 
The outbreak of the South Sudan conflict has created additional stress on a region that 
already has to manage pockets of chronic vulnerability and food insecurity. The greater 
Horn of Africa region is also struggling with two protracted humanitarian crises in 
Somalia and Sudan. Conflict, violence, erratic climate conditions and soaring food prices 
are negatively affecting the region. As a result, regional, national and community level 
coping mechanisms are being stretched. 
 
In addition, some countries in Africa continue to battle with major sudden-onset disasters. 
The most recent example of course is the Ebola outbreak, which is affecting Guinea, 
Liberia, Sierra Leone and, more recently, Mali. So far over 15,000 people have been 
infected and over 5,000 have died. All segments of society are affected: economic, social, 
development, political and security. The true cost of this outbreak is yet to be seen. A 
commendable regional effort has been mounted through the African Union in support of 
ongoing efforts and we are truly grateful for this.  
 
Mr. Chairperson, 
 
In these challenging environments, the African Union’s critical role in maintaining peace 
and security has helped to protect civilians caught up in conflict. Where AU 
peacekeeping missions are deployed, we have maintained a strong dialogue on key 
humanitarian challenges and the parameters needed to maintain independent and 
impartial needs-based humanitarian action. But humanitarians continue to face major 
operational challenges, and we seek your assistance to reach more people in need with 
life-saving and resilience building assistance.  
 
I would like to offer some key messages from the humanitarian community to this 
Council.  
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First and foremost, conflict must stop.  
 
The warring parties, political leaders and all stakeholders must redouble their efforts to 
find political solutions to ongoing conflicts. The warring parties must abide by 
international humanitarian and human rights law to protect people caught up in the 
conflict. On the humanitarian side, we are unable to keep pace with the rate at which 
conflict is generating humanitarian needs in and around the countries concerned. We ask 
the Council to exercise maximum, effective pressure on the parties to achieve a rapid and 
peaceful resolution to conflict. Continued conflict in a few countries hinders the peace, 
security and development aspirations of the broader region. 
 
Second, help us reach more people in need.  
 
I ask the Council to work with warring parties to ensure that humanitarian response is 
facilitated. Everyone should be able to receive assistance wherever they are, regardless of 
political inclinations, ethnicity and/or creed. Continued pressure from this Council on 
parties to the conflict to abide by their international and regional humanitarian and human 
rights law obligations, is crucial. 
 
Third, as humanitarians we cannot do our utmost if we are not safe.  
 
The delivery of aid has often been constrained by insecurity, politicization and 
interference, which in the worst cases have resulted in the death of aid workers. In 2013, 
35 of our colleagues were killed in South Sudan alone. This year, 13 have been killed 
since December 15. In the CAR, 18 humanitarian workers have been killed since January 
2014 and 109 direct security incidents have been documented. Sadly aid workers 
continue to be subjected to violence and kidnappings. From 1997 until 2013, 888 aid 
workers have been kidnapped around the world, 134 of these incidents were reported in 
2013 alone. Across Africa and to date, 37 humanitarian staff have been reported 
kidnapped so far this year. During the past two years, South Sudan, Somalia, Sudan, 
Kenya and the CAR rank amongst the ten most insecure contexts for humanitarian 
workers around the world.  
 
I urge this Council to condemn all acts of violence against humanitarian workers and to 
call for the release of all aid personnel who are in captivity.  
 
Fourth, help us keep these crises in the limelight.  
 
With competing emergencies around the world, we need to ensure that the humanitarian 
crises in South Sudan, Somalia, Sudan, the DRC, the CAR and Mali are not forgotten. 
We also need your support to raise the resources required for humanitarian operations in 
Africa. For the remainder of this year we need 10 billion dollars to cover the needs of the 
most vulnerable globally. In the Horn of Africa region, humanitarian appeals need 
approximately 2.4 billion dollars and in the Sahel another 750 million dollars this year. 
With multiple crises vying for attention, we must find innovative ways of securing the 
resources needed to assist the people in need in Africa. 
 
Fifth, we need to have more joint up approaches.  
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Peace, security, development and humanitarian operations must find strategic coherence 
so as to address both immediate needs and chronic vulnerability. The World Bank-led 
Horn of Africa initiative, supported by the AU, IGAD and the UN among others is an 
important framework promoting this more holistic approach. 
 
Mr. Chairperson, Distinguished Members of the Council, 
 
In conclusion, I would like to express OCHA’s commitment to strengthening our 
engagement with the African Union. Africa is a continent of two narratives. One is of 
positive economic growth and an extraordinarily resilient people, and the second, of 
protracted or acute conflict. Humanitarians by the nature of our work deal with the 
second narrative, or the consequences thereof, and we need your support in undertaking 
our work. But we earnestly hope that the second narrative will not be left to linger and 
undermine or hold back the first. The leadership of the AU is vital in this regard, and 
OCHA stands ready to work with you towards peaceful, resilient communities in Africa.  
The Emergency Relief Coordinator, Ms. Valerie Amos and I would like to make 
ourselves available to ensure that this Council is regularly informed and seized of 
humanitarian issues and concerns. 
 
Thank you very much. 
 


